Trust Board meeting in Public Agenda

NHS|

Whittington Health
NHS Trust

There will be a meeting of the Trust Board held in public on Friday, 25 November
2022 from 9.15am to 10.55am in rooms Al and A2 on the ground floor of the
Whittington Education Centre, Highgate Hill, London N19 5NF & via video
conferencing arrangements

Item Time Title Presenter Action

Standing agenda items

1. | 915 | Welcome, apologies, declarations | Trust Chair Note
of interest

2. | 916 | 30 September 2022 public Board | Trust Chair Approve
meeting minutes, action log,
matters arising

3. 920 | Chair's report Trust Chair Note

4. | 925 | Chief Executive’s report Chief Executive Note

5. 935 | Quality Assurance Committee Committee Chair Note
Chair’s report

6. |945 | Freedom to Speak Up Guardian Guardian Note
report

7. 955 | Annual Medical Appraisal and Medical Director Note
Revalidation report

8. | 1000 | patient experience story Chief Nurse & Director | Discuss

Performance

of Allied Health
Professionals

9. | 1020 | Integrated performance report Director of Strategy Discuss
and Corporate Affairs
10. | 1030 | Finance, capital expenditure and Chief Finance Officer Discuss

cost improvement report
Governance

11. | 1040 | Q3 Board Assurance Framework | Director of Strategy Approve
and Q2 delivery of corporate and Corporate Affairs
objectives

12. | 1045 | Workforce Assurance Committee | Committee Chair Note
Chair’s report

13. | 1050 | Questions to the Board on agenda | Trust Chair Note
items

14. | 1055 | Any other urgent business Trust Chair Note







NHS

Whittington Health
NHS Trust

Minutes of the meeting held in public by the Board of Whittington Health NHS
Trust on 30 September 2022

Present:

Baroness Julia Neuberger

Non-Executive Director and Trust Chair

Dr Junaid Bajwa

Non-Executive Director

Helen Brown

Chief Executive

Kevin Curnow

Chief Finance Officer

Dr Clare Dollery

Medical Director

Professor Naomi Fulop

Non-Executive Director

Amanda Gibbon

Non-Executive Director

Chinyama Okunuga Chief Operating Officer
Tony Rice Non-Executive Director
Baroness Glenys Thornton | Non-Executive Director
Rob Vincent CBE Non-Executive Director
Sarah Wilding Chief Nurse & Director of Allied Health Professionals

In attendance:

Norma French

Director of Workforce

Jonathan Gardner

Director of Strategy & Corporate Affairs

Tina Jegede Joint Director of Inclusion and Nurse Lead, Islington
Care Homes
Helen Kent Assistant Director Learning & Organisational

Development (item 2)

Tawanda Maposa

Interim Chief Information Officer

Marcia Marrast-Lewis

Assistant Trust Secretary

Dale-Charlotte Moore

Deputy Chief Operating Officer

Gemma Mullan

Teacher, Supported internships programme,
Ambitious about Autism (item 2)

Swarnijit Singh Joint Director of Inclusion and Trust Secretary
No. ltem

1. Welcome, apologies and declarations of interest

1.1 The Chair extended a warm welcome to everyone present and was

1.2

especially pleased to formally welcome both Chinyama Okunuga and
Sarah Wilding to their first Board meeting at Whittington Health.

Apologies for absence were received from Sarah Humphrey, Medical
Director for Integrated Care. Naomi Fulop declared that she was a Non -
Executive Director for COVID - Bereaved Families for Justice and would be
a core participant in the inquiry represented by solicitors.
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Staff story — Ambitious about Autism

2.2

2.3

Sarah Wilding introduced Gemma Mullan, a teacher and co-ordinator of
the Supported Internship Programme, delivered at the Trust by Ambitious
About Autism, a national charity for autistic children and young people.
Gemma Mullan launched a short film about a recent graduate, Jake, who
spent eighteen months on an internship programme at Whittington Health.
She explained that Jake secured his first full-time post in the medical
records department in July.

In the film, Jake explained that he had tried for some time to secure an
apprenticeship, and that his determination paid off and he had secured a
placement at the Trust. During his apprenticeship, he worked in the
paediatric, orthopaedic, imaging and pharmacy departments. The
placements helped him to develop a range of job skills and gave him good
exposure to working in teams in a busy environment. At the end of the
internship, he successfully obtained a job as a health records administrator
in the medical records department. Jake expressed his pride with the
completion of the programme and in securing a full-time job, for which he
is paid a monthly salary. He was also proud of the fact that he was making
a positive contribution to his local community.

During discussion, the following points arose:

¢ Amanda Gibbon asked whether Jake required any adjustments or
additional help in his work environment. Gemma Mullan explained that
the department had access to an onsite team, on a five-day a week
basis. The team consisted of teachers and co-ordinators as well as
two job coaches, who would assist apprentices in learning and
managing tasks. The coaches were also able to suggest any
reasonable adjustments that were required.

e Ongoing support was also available through the partnership model,
working with Project Search, a transition to work programme for young
adults with a learning disability or autism spectrum conditions, or both
and a support employment partner, Kaleidoscope Saver, who offered
follow-on support for the interns, though job coaches and funded
through access to work.

e Clare Dollery asked Jake if he had any reflections on the interview
process. In reply, Gemma Mullan stated that Jake had the opportunity
to access coaching and was therefore able to practice extensively for
interviews, which had built his confidence. She noted that there were
interns who were not as confident, or whose verbal communication
skills were not as good, who would benefit from more accessible
recruitment practices, such as work trials, rather than traditional
interview processes. Gemma Mullan also confirmed that all interns
required support to go through the online application process.

e Swarnjit Singh paid tribute to Gemma Mullan and her team who
provided clear, demonstrable evidence of the positive work in place to
help tackle health inequalities for local disabled people. He suggested
that the challenge for the organisation was to increase the number of
successful internship placements in this programme, as well as
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increasing the number of apprenticeships available in a broad range of
NHS professions for local people

The Board thanked Gemma Mullan and the Ambitious about Autism
team for their work. The Chair also noted her thanks to Jake for his
inspirational recording.

Minutes of the previous meeting

The minutes of the meeting held on 22 July 2022 were approved as an
accurate record. The updated action log was noted.

Chair’s report

4.2

The Chair thanked staff who had worked through the long bank holiday
weekend which marked the funeral of the late Queen Elizabeth Il. The
Chair requested that a note of thanks should be conveyed on behalf of the
Trust Board to those that worked during the weekend.

The Chair also highlighted the visit on 7 September to the Trust’s maternity
services by Emily Thornberry, MP for Islington South and Finsbury, and
Catherine West, MP for Hornsey and Wood Green. The MPs had
welcomed the opportunity to learn about our plans as part of our maternity
and neonatal transformation programme and gave Whittington Health their
full support.

The Trust Board noted the report and agreed that a note of thanks
should be sent to staff who worked through the Bank Holiday
weekend.

Chief Executive’s report

5.2

5.3

Helen Brown summarised her report. She formally welcomed Chinyama
Okunuga who was completing her first week with the Trust, and she noted
that Sarah Wilding, the Chief Nurse was also attending her first formal
Trust Board in public.

Helen Brown acknowledged the hard work of the staff over the summer
period, which had been busy and challenging. Operational pressures had
remained high during September. She highlighted the continued work to
progress elective recovery in outpatients and surgery. Helen Brown also
apprised the Board on the work taking place to refine preparations for
winter and to optimise flow through the hospital. Plans were developed on
the basis that the full extent of the Trust’s bed base would be utilised over
the winter period.

Helen Brown highlighted the excellent performance of the diabetes team in
the National Diabetes Audit. She also thanked staffed involved in the
different activities as part of the “Caring for the those who care” month in
September. During the last week, the focus had been on compassionate
culture and restorative justice. and Helen Brown reiterated the importance
of caring for the workforce and supporting the wellbeing of staff,
particularly in challenging times.
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5.4

5.5

5.6

5.7

As part of a verbal update on the latest position regarding Covid-19, Sarah
Wilding reported that Covid-19 infection rates had increased nationally and
that there were three inpatients that were Covid-19 positive and 11 post-
infections. There were no patients in the intensive support unit and none
that required oxygen support. Norma French reported that the level of staff
absence peaked at 5% over the summer period. The staff absence rate at
the start of September was 3.6%.

In relation to flu and covid vaccinations, Norma French advised that the
opening of the staff vaccination clinic at the Trust had been delayed but
staff could access vaccinations at the Hornsey Centre in the meantime. A
hard launch of the campaign for winter flu jabs and Covid-19 vaccines for
staff would take place on 10 October. Weekly monitoring and reporting
would be undertaken to provide regular updates on the uptake of both
vaccines.

Junaid Bajwa enquired about the current level of system working
particularly around the management of operational pressures in primary
care, versus the pressures of acute and community care, and whether any
steps were being taken to boost resilience across the local health and
social care system for the winter period. Helen Brown explained that a
significant amount of work had been undertaken at a system level to
harmonise effective collaboration. There were pressure points at every
level, so all processes were constantly reviewed and prioritised to meet the
demands and needs of the patients. She assured the Board that the North
Central London sector was a very active and collaborative health economy
with considerable joint working. The Chair echoed this view and reported
that the North Central London Integrated Care Board had emphasised the
need for providers to support each other over winter.

Chinyama Okunuga added that Operational Pressures Escalations Level
(OPEL) at the Trust remained under review and would be looked at in
conjunction with OPEL statuses across the local system to help determine
the better use of mutual aid, if appropriate.

The Trust Board noted the Chief Executive’s report.

Quality Assurance Committee Chair’s report

Naomi Fulop presented the report which highlighted items discussed at the
Committee’s meeting held on 14 September 2022. The Committee took
significant assurance from several items, notably the quarterly learning
from deaths report, which highlighted the process of identification and
recording of deaths but also the learning shared. Naomi Fulop drew
attention to the pressure ulcer report considered at the meeting, which was
an area of focus for the Trust. She explained that, while progress had
been made in the reduction and measurement of the incidence of pressure
ulcers at the Trust, the target of a 10% reduction had not been met. It was
therefore agreed that a further progress report would be submitted to the
Committee for review.

Page 4 of 11




6.2

6.3

6.4

Naomi Fulop also highlighted a presentation received from Orthodontic
and Community Dental services who were the winners of the Quality
Improvement celebration event. The team had established a new pathway
which involved giving advice remotely and had significantly reduced
waiting times.

The Committee agreed its top three risks were workforce and sickness
absence, the fragility of elective recovery and the delivery of elements of
the capital expenditure programme which could potentially impact on the
delivery of patient care.

Tina Jegede highlighted the need to ensure that pressure ulcers from care
homes were reviewed to ensure that numbers were not double counted.
Sarah Wilding provided assurance that the Tissue Viability Nurse and
team routinely reviewed data on pressure ulcers. She also confirmed that
there was an increase in the incidence of pressure ulcers across all NHS
providers in London. She explained that the Trust would look at
opportunities to work with the Tissue Viability Team to increase their
resources. The Chair agreed that the reduction of pressure ulcers was an
important element of high-quality care, and that the Board would welcome
a progress update being brought to it through the Quality Assurance
Committee in due course.

The Trust noted the report agreeing that a follow up report on
pressure ulcer management at the Trust would be submitted to the
Quality Assurance Committee and the Board.

Audit & Risk Committee Chair’s report

7.2

Rob Vincent summarised the report, which outlined discussions held at
two meetings held on 18 July and 20 September. The Committee took
good assurance on many of the items discussed, including the counter-
fraud assurance report, which had reported three attempts of fraud had
been made on the Trust, all of which had been successfully avoided. The
Committee also discussed consultant job planning, which had been an
issue following an internal audit review, which had identified problems with
the job planning process, particularly during the pandemic. Significant
progress had been made and over 66% job plans had been completed.

Rob Vincent confirmed that the Committee had signed off a number of
internal audit reports, with the exception of consultants that worked in
private practice, as the Trust was yet to receive assurance that the
consultants had declared their interest in accordance with standards of
business conduct, where appropriate. Rob Vincent noted that the
Committee had expressed concern that the process was adding more
pressure on the Medical Director and the Associate Medical Director for
Revalidation & Appraisal and sought assurance that appropriate resources
were in place to carry out the work. Clare Dollery confirmed that good
progress had been made with consultant job plans, and that significant
work and resource would be carried out to address the issues with private
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7.3

practice declarations, which was at least partly a technical problem with
the current software in place.

Rob Vincent confirmed the appointment of new internal auditors, RSM,
who had taken over from Grant Thornton earlier in the year. RSM were
slightly behind with their audit plan but were confident that they would
make the necessary progress in good time. In the meantime, the Audit
Committee would informally review reports ahead of the next meeting.
where the reports would then be signed off.

The Trust Board noted the report and noted the improvements made
in respect of the consultant job planning process.

Integrated performance report

8.2

8.3

Jonathan Gardener presented the report which was produced with inputs
from clinical, operational and corporate teams. He advised that the report
was also written with statistical process control (SPC) methodology, which
was intended to help bring further understanding of performance against
metrics.

Jonathan Gardner drew the Board'’s attention to the following areas:

e Emergency Department (ED) four hours’ waiting times over the summer
period had been challenging and performance against the 4-hour
access standard was 73.1%. There was a noticeable downward trend
and pressures across the system were running high. There were 34
12-hour trolley breaches in August and high numbers of ambulance
waits.

e Cancer — performance against the faster diagnosis standard was 61.4%
against a target of 73%, the 62-day performance was at 28.6%. There
were concerns in gynaecological and colorectal cancers and work was
progressing in both areas to reduce waiting times.

¢ While two-week breast symptom activity was low in July 2022, the
faster diagnosis standard for breast cancer was achieved.

e At the end of August 2022, there were 479 patients who had waited
more than 52 weeks for treatment. It was expected that the target for
no patients waiting for more than 78 weeks would be met.

e During August, elective recovery activity levels were at 98% against a
target of 104% of 2019/20 activity; day case and elective activity was
running at 129% mainly due to high levels of activity in endoscopy
services.

e A good improvement had been made in the number of days to hire,
which reduced from 100 in July to 84.1 in August, against the target of
63 days.

e The compliance against mandatory training was 84.3% in August 2022,
a drop of 2.7% compared to the previous month, against a target of
90%.

In relation to cancer standards, Clare Dollery confirmed that a task and
finish group was in place for breast cancer services within the Cancer
Alliance Network. The Group would look at a number of different
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8.4

8.5

8.6

8.7

8.8

pathways and models around the country to help, including a single point
of access approach.

Amanda Gibbon observed that 12.5% of patients left the accident and
emergency department without being seen and sought assurance on
steps being taken to determine the level of harm experienced in such
cases. Clare Dollery agreed that such data would be helpful. In the
meantime, there were clinical pathways in place for patients that did re-
present and that they would be seen by more senior staff. However, it
was noted that, as patients could leave emergency care at any time, the
earlier they left the more difficult it was to follow-up. Jonathan Gardner
reflected that there could be steps to take if the pathway was known as
some patients did go through to the urgent care centre. The Chair agreed
and noted that many patients attended the emergency department when
they had failed to secure an appointment with their general practitioner.

Junaid Bajwa noted that cancer standards had been below target for a
very long time and wondered if this was connected to capacity or
diagnostic issues. He queried whether there were processes that could be
done differently, that might improve the Trust’s position. In reply, Dale-
Charlotte Moore confirmed that Whittington Health had benchmarked well
compared with North Middlesex and the Royal Free relating to July for
breast cancer performance.

Rob Vincent highlighted the continued struggle with elective waiting lists
and wondered if there was any modelling that could be carried out to
reduce lists to 2019/20 levels. Jonathan Gardner confirmed that work on
the Trust’s recovery trajectory had taken place. Chinyama Okunuga
reported that internal targets for community services’ waiting times would
be established over the next few weeks.

Naomi Fulop drew attention to the community backlog and noted that
there were no targets in place for community waiting times. Although
some improvement had been made, waiting lists were still significantly
long. She suggested that more information was needed in relation to the
trajectory, to plan and take appropriate steps.

Amanda Gibbon queried whether staff would move from service areas to
assist with the upcoming vaccination campaigns. Sarah Wilding explained
that support was in place from the Occupational Health team to administer
the Covid-19 and flu vaccinations together. Additionally, senior nurses
had committed to spending some clinical time in the vaccination centres.

The Trust Board noted the report.

Finance, capital expenditure and cost improvement report

Kevin Curnow took the report as read. He drew Board members’ attention
to the following areas:

e There were a number of escalation beds open above the funded level
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9.2

9.3

e Additional staffing costs had been required in emergency care

pathways

e The Trust recorded a deficit of £5.13m at the end of August, which was

£1.95m worse than plan.

e Non-delivery of savings on the Cost Improvement Programmes (CIP)

meant we were approximately £1.7m off target.

Kevin Curnow clarified that the Trust’s ambition remained to deliver a
breakeven position on 31 March 2023. He reported that an external
resource had been commissioned from Kingsgate to help identify further
savings. Kevin Curnow also discussed potential solutions for intensive
treatment unit (ITU) space, either through securing additional funding for
the level of staff needed due to increased patient acuity or by exploring the
possibility of using ITU services differently with system partners, or a
combination of the two.

Kevin Curnow summarised the Trust’s capital position. He stated that
Trust had spent £4.31m out of its capital allocation of £30m as of the 31st
of August 2022. It was therefore unlikely that the Trust would spend the
entirety of its allocation and capital expenditure for the year would need to
be reforecast. The Chair queried whether the capital underspend would
impact any system working or capital limits and asked that the Board be
kept updated on discussions with system colleagues. Kevin Curnow
explained that previously a three-year allocation had been agreed with the
Department of Health and Social Care by the North Central London
system. It was unclear whether there would be a claw back on unspent
allocations. He envisaged an increase in capital expenditure from
November, as it was expected that project managers would be in place by
then to take forward projects.

The Trust Board noted the report requesting that regular updates on
the capital position was brought to the Board for assurance.

10

Cost of living and supporting staff financial wellbeing

10.1

10.2

Norma French presented the report and stressed that the need to support
the financial wellbeing of staff had never been stronger, especially in the
wake of the recent mini budget, high inflation and increases in the Bank of
England’s base rate. Norma French confirmed that Whittington Health
was a London living wage employer. She reported that a review of all the
internal and external benefits that were available across the organisation
had been undertaken and were provided to staff through a financial hub on
the intranet. In addition, a Cost-of-Living Group had been established over
the summer period and would continue to engage with staff.

The Chair reported that there was a willingness at system level to take
action to help staff across North Central London. Amanda Gibbon
confirmed that some excellent practical support was being provided to staff
at the Royal Free and suggested that the Trust could offer more in the way
of practical support, e.g., second hand clothing and school uniforms. Tony
Rice highlighted the importance of staff taking proper breaks and noted the
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10.3

10.4

10.5

need for additional advice on fuel poverty concerns — an area which the
Citizens’ Advice Bureau had reported a significant increase of queries. He
recommended that the Cost-of-Living Group look into this with a view of
ascertaining the impact of increased fuel costs across the board.

Junaid Bajwa noted the linkages to anchor institution activities taking place
locally. He suggested that contact should be made with the money saving
expert, Martyn Lewis, to attend the Trust to give staff the benefit of his
expertise. Naomi Fulop wondered if there was a role for the Charity to
secure donations of non-taxable items that would help staff through the
crisis.

Helen Brown noted that University College London Partners had published
a helpful green guide on financial savings which would augment the
financial wellbeing hub’s signposting to different initiatives designed to
save money. She agreed that the executive team would reflect further and
see what other actions might be taken to support staff.

Jonathan Gardner advised that Camden and Islington Councils had
produced leaflets for local residents on support during the cost-of-living
crisis and the Trust would use these to help support patients and staff too.

The Trust Board noted the report and agreed that Martyn Lewis be
approached to give advice to staff at the Trust.

11.

Charitable Funds’ Committee Chair’s report

111

11.2

Tony Rice took the report as read. He highlighted the successful $250k
donation to the Michael Palin Centre but noted that the growth in
investment income would be impacted with current economic conditions
and volatility of stock markets.

Glenys Thornton noted that a few staff members had entered the London
Marathon and would be raising money for the Charity. She stated that
there was still time to sponsor any one of the runners and encouraged
Board members to do so.

The Trust Board noted the report and agreed that details of how to
sponsor staff running in the London Marathon be circulated.

12

Strategic projects update

12.1

Jonathan Gardener updated the Board with progress on key projects at the
Trust by highlighting the following:

e Phase 1 of the Maternity and Neonatal building project was delayed
due to slow procurement processes; however, it was expected that
planning permission would be granted either at the end of October or
in early November. The phase 2 business case for this project would
be submitted to the Finance & Business Development Committee in
November.

e The Wood Green Community hub plans were progressing well, but the
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capital cost had increased.

e The Community Diagnostic Centre had been opened and phase 2
work had begun. The formal launch of the Centre was expected to
take place in October by the Secretary of State

e Deloitte LLP had been commissioned to support the Trust with the
development of a business case for a new Electronic Patient Record
system. The business case was expected to be ready for approval in
December.

The Trust Board noted the report.

13

Questions from the public

13.1

13.2

The Chair advised that several questions had been received which would
be responded to separately.

Mr Richards sought assurance that the use of technology would not
disadvantage patients. Jonathan Gardner explained that the Innovation
and Digital Assurance Committee had oversight of delivery of the Digital
strategy and, one of the key aims was to ensure that information was
effectively communicated to all patients irrespective of their technical
resources or ability to access digital platforms. The Trust would continue
to communicate through electronic means and also offer hard copy letter
appointments.

14

Any other business

14.1

The Chair, on behalf of the Board congratulated Huda Mohammed,
Specialist Midwife, who received NHS England’s Gold Chief Midwifery
Officer award for her local, regional and national work and expertise in
female genital mutilation and acknowledged her extraordinary commitment
to vulnerable women in our local community.
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Action Ioi, 30 Seitember 2022 Public Board meetini

Chair’s report

Thank all staff who worked over the Bank
Holiday weekend

Chief Executive

Completed

Quiality Assurance
Committee Chair’s
report

Submit a follow up report on pressure
ulcer management to the Quality
Assurance Committee and the Board

Chief Nurse and
Director of Allied
Health Professionals

A report on pressure ulcer management
will be next reported to Quality Assurance
Committee in January

Integrated
performance
report

Provide refresher training on Statistical
Process Control for Board members

Director of Strategy

and Corporate Affairs

Non-Executive Directors have been asked
for interest and a date will be arranged in
due course

Finance report

Continue to keep the Board apprised of
discussions with system colleagues on
capital expenditure plans

Chief Finance Officer

A verbal update will be provided at the
November Part Il Board meeting

Cost of Living for
staff

Contact Martyn Lewis and review any
additional actions and support that could
be provided

Director of Workforce

Completed - Martin Lewis has been
invited to speak to staff (and this has also
raised with national NHS colleagues) - a
response is awaited. Contact has also
been made with Islington’s Citizen’s
Advice Bureau to procure some support
for staff. In addition, learning from
colleagues at the Royal Free, we are
currently working through the logistics to
establish a clothes swap facility for staff.

Charitable Funds
Committee Chair’s

Circulate to Board members details of
how to sponsor staff running in the

Trust Secretary

Completed

NHS England

report London Marathon
Any other Congratulate Huda Mohammed on her Chief Executive Completed
business Gold Chief Midwifery Officer award from
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Meeting title Trust Board — public meeting Date: 25 November 2022
Report title Chair’s report Agenda item: 3

Non-Executive Director

Julia Neuberger, Trust Chair

Executive director lead

Jonathan Gardner, Director of Strategy and Corporate Affairs

Report authors

Swarnijit Singh, Joint Director of Inclusion and Trust Secretary, and
Julia Neuberger

Executive summary

This report provides a summary of activity since the last Board
meeting held in public on 30 September 2022

Purpose

Noting

Recommendation

Board members are asked to note the report.

Board Assurance
Framework

All entries

Report history

Report to each Board meeting held in public

Appendices

None
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Chair’s report

This report updates Board members on recent activities.

Covid-19

First, I would like to thank our staff for their dedication and hard work in continuing to manage the
high demand for services, to make preparations for winter and to continue to provide both Covid-
19 and winter influenza vaccinations to our local residents and to staff colleagues. The health,
wellbeing and retention of our staff is of paramount importance to Whittington Health, and, on
behalf of the Board, | wanted to acknowledge the incredible pressures and fatigue staff have faced
from the pandemic and from other factors, such as cost of living pressures.

Wood Green Community Diagnostic Centre

| am delighted to report that, on 25 October, the then Secretary of State for Health and Social
Care, Therese Coffey, formally opened the Community Diagnostic Centre in the Wood Green
shopping centre. The centre is an excellent initiative and is already making a positive impact by
making it easier for people to access healthcare appointments for diagnostic tests.

October 2022 Board meeting and Annual General Meeting

The Board of Whittington Health held a private meeting on 28 October. The principal items
discussed were updates on fire remediation and the private finance initiative building, an update
on pathology services, an electronic patient record programme, a report of the meeting of the
Innovation and Digital Assurance Committee, the integrated performance report and a financial
and capital expenditure report.
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| am pleased that the Trust also held its annual general meeting on 28 October in the recently re-
opened Whittington Education Centre. The meeting included a review of achievements in the last
financial year along with future plans.

Black History Month

On 3 October, along with Glenys Thornton, our Non-Executive Director lead for inclusion, |
enjoyed speaking at the launch of the Trust’s race equality network’s Black History Month
celebrations. | wanted to thank Father Adetola Badejo, who is a chaplain at Whittington Health and
also chairs our staff race equity and nationality network, for his hard work in organising the
celebration and all the other activities which took place over the month.

Corporate induction
On 14 November, | attended and met new joiners to Whittington Health at the monthly corporate
induction.

University College London Health Alliance and North Central London Integrated Care Board
| have been attending regular meetings of the North Central London Integrated Care Board and
frequent meetings with colleagues in the University College London Health Alliance.

Consultant recruitment panels
| am very grateful to Non-Executive Director colleagues for taking part in recruitment and selection
panels for consultant posts, as follows:

Post title Non-Executive Director | Selection panel date
Consultant in obstetrics & gynaecology and | Amanda Gibbon 29 September
perinatal mental health

Consultant in obstetrics & gynaecology Rob Vincent 6 October
infection control and termination of

pregnancy

Clinical Director, Dental services Amanda Gibbon 27 October
Consultant, acute & general medicine with Tony Rice 1 November

special interest

Consultant geriatrician with special interest | Tony Rice 1 November
in surgical liaison

Remuneration Committee

On 8 November, | chaired the Trust’s Remuneration Committee meeting, which included reports
covering the 2022/2023 annual pay increase recommendation for very senior managers and the
implementation of a Recycling of the Employers’ Pension Contributions policy, in line with
guidance issued by the Secretary of State for Health and Social Care.

Remembrance service

On 11 November, a short Remembrance Day service was held in the upper atrium, including a two
minute’s silence to mark the eleventh hour of the eleventh day of the eleventh month - the
Armistice moment - and to honour the sacrifices made by our servicemen and women. Both Helen
Brown and | participated in reading short pieces, and the event was very moving.
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This report provides Board members with updates on
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Chief Executive’s report

Secretary of State

The Rt. Hon. Steve Barclay MP was re-appointed as the Secretary of State for
Health and Social Care following Rishi Sunak MP becoming Prime Minister. He
previously held this position between June and September 2022. On 16 November,
the Secretary of State delivered the keynote speech at the NHS Providers’ annual
conference and exhibition®. In it he outlined priorities for the months ahead as
supporting the NHS workforce, particularly through more staff for NHS 111 and 999
services, a continued focus on recovery plans for elective, urgent and emergency
care, tackling delayed hospital discharges and improving access to primary care
services. The speech confirmed that the £500m discharge fund previously
highlighted by the government would be released shortly. In addition, the Secretary
of State also acknowledged the importance of capital investment in the NHS. Details
of other health and social Ministers and parliamentary under-secretaries can be
found via this link: His Majesty's Government: Department of Health and Social Care
- MPs and Lords - UK Parliament

Autumn Statement

On 17 November, the Chancellor of the Exchequer announced the details of the
Autumn Statement. The announcement of an additional £3billion funding for the NHS
for each of the next two financial years was welcomed. Other measures highlighted
which will impact NHS organisations included a freeze on income tax thresholds for
many income taxpayers and a lowering of the threshold for a 45% income tax rate to
£125k and an increase in tax credits in line with inflation.

Commons Health and Social Care Select Committee

Steve Brine MP, a former junior Health Minister, was selected as the Chair of the
Commons Health and Social Care Select Committee. He has indicated that
prevention, cancer, mental health and workforce will be the Committee’s priority
areas.

NHS England new emergency care and deputy chief operating officer

At a national level, Amanda Pritchard, NHS Chief Executive, announced two
important developments in the senior team. First, Sarah-Jane Marsh, Chief
Executive of Birmingham Women’s and Children’s NHS Foundation Trust, was
appointed as the new National Director of Urgent and Emergency Care and as
Deputy Chief Operating Officer. Secondly, Professor Tim Briggs, programme lead for
the national “getting it right first time” (GIRFT) programme has been appointed to a
new role as National Director for Clinical Improvement and Elective Recovery.

Industrial action

At the time of writing this report, it is clear that, following the outcome of their ballots,
industrial action will be taken by some NHS unions who are in dispute over the
2022/23 pay award. On 1 November, Mike Prentice, National Director for
Emergency, Planning and Incident Response, and Navina Evans, Chief Workforce

1 Health and Social Care Secretary: NHS Providers Conference - GOV.UK (www.gov.uk)
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Officer, sent a joint letter to NHS leaders advising on the actions to take in
preparedness for industrial action. These included ensuring minimal disruptions to
patient care and emergency services and to maintain constructive relationships with
trade unions and staff side representatives. The communication asked local
Integrated Care Boards to help to co-ordinate planning for, and the management of.
any industrial action.

NHS Providers

Julian Hartley, Chief Executive at The Leeds Teaching Hospitals NHS Trust has
been appointed as the next Chief Executive of NHS Providers, the membership body
representing every NHS hospital, mental health, community and ambulance service
in England. Julian will take up his new position from 1 February 2023.

Start Well

Locally, the Trust remains well engaged with the North Central London Integrated
Care System’s Start Well? initiative which aims to ensure that the best care is
available for pregnant women, babies, children, young people and their families. On
14 November, executive team members received an update on progress from the
Programme Director.

COVID-19 and winter influenza vaccinations

As part of the autumn booster campaign taking place across Whittington Health’s
sites, every member of staff has been encouraged to have a Covid-19 booster and
winter influenza vaccination to help protect themselves, patients and their
colleagues. As at 16 November, The current vaccination rates are shown in the table
below as at 16 November and provide a benchmark against national and local
vaccination rates:

Covid-19 vaccination Flu vaccination
National 42.3% 39.7%
London 34.9% 31%
North Central London 36.9% 31.9%
Whittington Health 29.8% 27.9%

The Executive team has been considering what further steps we can take to improve
uptake as a key part of our work to ensure we are in the best possible position to
deliver care over what is undoubtedly going to be a challenging winter period, with
indications that flu prevalence is expected to be high this year.

Deputy Chief Executive and Chief Information Officer appointments

| wanted to report on two appointments to Whittington Health’s senior team. First,
Kevin Curnow, our Chief Finance Officer, has also been appointed to the role of
Deputy Chief Executive Officer.

2 Start Well: Ensuring the best care for pregnant women and people, babies, children, young people,
and their families - North Central London Integrated Care System (nclhealthandcare.org.uk)
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Kevin is an experienced member of the executive team. In addition to his current
responsibilities of Finance, Estates and Procurement, Kevin will deputise for Helen
Brown, Chief Executive. In her absence, he will provide leadership, chair meetings
and take any decisions required by the role of Accountable Officer for the trust.

Secondly, | am pleased to welcome Hugo Mathias who has joined us as Chief
Information Officer (CIO) having previously worked as a CIO in other NHS Trusts for
five years as well as in the private sector. He has a wealth of experience and has
overseen the implementation of many projects.

With a background in analytics and healthcare planning, Hugo has developed early
models in risk profiling patients, capacity models for new hospital builds and software
solutions for collaboration and commissioning tools.

| also want to take this opportunity to thank Tawanda Maposa for so ably stepping
into the acting CIO role and who will continue to work in key roles and projects within
the information management and technology directorate.

Operational update

On 16 November, staff from across the Trust met for a clinical summit as preparing
for winter. Issues covered included a review of clinical risks in the ambulance service
and emergency department and how risk can be distributed more evenly across the
hospital and system, the winter bed plan and clinical model, and initiatives such as
the virtual ward, criteria-led discharges and the importance of the COVID and Flu
vaccination programme.

Congratulations to the Whittington diabetes team

Over 100 trusts from across England and Wales submitted data to 2020/2021
National Diabetes Audit. The Whittington team were ranked number one in, and
number four in, two of the categories in type two diabetes care. | want to
congratulate the diabetes team on this outcome. They have worked incredibly hard
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to provide high quality diabetes services through the pandemic, continuing to provide
diabetes clinics in addition to inpatient work and adopting remote or blended ways of
working. This commitment has clearly paid off with these excellent results for our
patients.

Medicines safety

This year's World Patient Safety Day was held on 17 September with a theme of
‘Medication Without Harm’. To mark this, our Pharmacy team provided advice about
ways to support staff on medication safety throughout the month. Key information
and advice provided covered the safe storage of medicines, controlled drugs,
medicines management audits, and how to get support from the pharmacy overnight.

Cost of living

As part of engagement activities taking place to support the health and wellbeing and
resilience of staff, Whittington Health is holding four events on the impact of the
current cost of living crisis. The purpose of these listening events was to understand
the challenges staff face at this difficult time and to use the feedback to inform future
support.

Health Care Assistant recruitment

On 15 November, the nursing recruitment team held a Health Care Assistant
recruitment event. There was good engagement with local people who were
interested in pursuing a career in the NHS. The event was very successful, from
approximatley 90 attendees, 42 job offers were made on the day with further job
interviews taking place before the end of the week.

Community Matron for sickle cell disease awarded the Queen's Nurse award
| am very pleased to congratulate Matty Asante-Owusu, a Community Matron for
complex patients with sickle cell, who was recently awarded the Queen's Nurse
award, in recognition of her demonstrating an exceptional commitment to patient
care and nursing practice.
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Prestigious award for our Orthopaedic team.
The Whittington Health Orthopaedic department won the Hospital of the Year Award
as voted for by orthopaedic trainees on the Percival Pott rotation.

Page 6 of 6



NHS

Whittington Health
NHS Trust

Meeting title Trust Board — public meeting Date: 25 November 2022

Report title Quality Assurance Committee Chair’s | Agenda item: 5
report

Committee Chair Naomi Fulop, Non-Executive Director

Executive director Sarah Wilding, Chief Nurse & Director of Allied Health Professionals,

leads and Clare Dollery, Medical Director

Report author Swarnjit Singh, Joint Director of Inclusion and Trust Secretary

Executive summary The Quality Assurance Committee met on 9 November 2022 and was

able to take significant or reasonable assurance from the following
items considered:

e Surgery & Cancer Integrated Clinical Service unit presentation
— ward round proforma

Chair's assurance report, Quality Governance Committee
Elective recovery update

Board Assurance Framework — Quality Entries

Risk Register (Quality and COVID-19 risks)

Quarter one, 2022/23 Learning from deaths report

Quarter two, 2022/23 Quality report

2021/22 Medicines Optimisation annual report

Quarter two, 2022/23 Maternity Transformation Board report
Bi-annual adults and children’s safeguarding report

Nursing and Midwifery Establishment review

Victoria ward action plan

Lone working in mortuary report

Serious Incidents

Patient experience strategy

Following discussion, the following three key risks were identified to be
reported to the Trust Board:
e continuing workforce pressures due to capacity and workloads
¢ the increasing complexity of patients allied to the challenges in
discharging patients
¢ the challenge to adequately staffing flex beds opened in
response to increased patient demand
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Purpose

Approval

Recommendations

Board members are asked to

note the Chair's assurance report for the meeting held on 9
November 2022, in particular the Prevention of Future Deaths’
notice following a Coroner’s inquest and the Never Event
declared on 27 October 2022 for a wrong side block;

note the recommendation to increase in the total score for the
Board Assurance Framework entry, Quality 1 from 12 to 16; and
approve the approach to staffing as set out as indicated in the
refreshed Birthright Plus calculations (see appendix 5)

BAF

Quiality strategic objective entries

Appendices

arwdbpE

Q1 2022/23 Learning from deaths report

2021/22 Medicines Optimisation annual report
Bi-annual nursing and midwifery establishment review
Bi-annual adult and children’s safeguarding report
Maternity service Board report
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Committee Chair’s Assurance report

Committee name

Quality Assurance Committee

Date of meeting

9 November 2022

Summary of assurance:

The Committee confirms to the Trust Board that it took either significant or
reasonable assurance from the following agenda items:

Surgery & Cancer Integrated Clinical Service unit presentation — ward round
proforma

Dr Max Wills delivered a presentation regarding a quality improvement project for
the Intensive Treatment Unit (ITU) ward round proforma. Committee members
learnt that there were generally low levels of satisfaction with the proforma in use
in 2021. A new was developed in 2021 in response to survey findings and, as part
of continuous improvement, a resurvey took place in 2022 and resulted in further
medication of the proforma.

Survey responses demonstrated good engagement by junior doctors and
consultants. Positive feedback was received on the comprehensiveness of the
proforma, it being systematic in nature and of good quality. Going forward, plans
included the streamlining of some sections and the removal of auto-pull data.

Chair’s assurance report, Quality Governance Committee

The Committee noted the report which detailed discussions from the meeting held
on 25 October 2022 where significant or reasonable assurance was taken from
the majority of items discussed. The Medical Director drew Committee members’
attention to the following areas where limited assurance was taken:

e Adult and children safeguarding — training compliance for level 2
safeguarding training increased to 79% at the end of September 2022,
however, there remained challenges in staff engagement with training and
the rollout of liberty protection standards in the face of current operational
pressures

e Health and safety — two national patient safety alerts remained active and
were being taken forward by the estates and facilities team. The first alert
concerned the promulgation of a Food policy for the Trust which was due
to be approved at the next meeting of the Health & Safety Committee. The
second alert related to anti-barricade doors at Simmons House. A
purchase order had been approved this week to enable the works to
progress and liaison with colleagues at Camden & Islington NHS
Foundation Trust was taking place as this was a shared facility

e Responses to complaints - performance in quarter two was 47% against
a target of 80%. While this was an improvement from quarter one, it
remained well below target

Elective recovery update
The Committee discussed activity performance as of 30 October 2022 and noted
the following:
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e Elective/day case surgery — 2,097 cases over the preceding four weeks
which represented 114% of 2019/20 activity

e Outpatients —there had been 12,219 first appointments (97% of 2019/20
activity) and 11,446 follow ups (92% of 2019/20 activity)

e Long waiters had increased. There had been an increase of 93 patients
compared with four weeks previously so that there were now 679 patients
who had waited over 52 weeks since referral for treatment

e Diagnostics - unvalidated performance in October was 86.2%

e Community activity — there was a total of 43,952 contacts in October and
4,292 appointments remained unoutcomed on the system

e Community long waiters — the number of people who had waited longer
than 52 weeks had increased by 9 cases to 161. Of these long waiters,
66% related to mental health in the Children and Young People Integrated
Clinical Service Unit

e Cancer faster diagnosis standards (FDS) — performance against the 28
days FDS was 59.7% in August 2022 and 61.4% for July 2022. 35 patients
had waited longer than 104 days and 107 patients had been waiting for 62
days or more

Assurance was provided to Committee members that the clinical summit
scheduled for next week would be a real help in looking at the urgent and
emergency care pathway and winter pressures. It was noted that staffing
challenges in community services continued to adversely impact on some
services. In addition, the Committee agreed that the position on mental health
waits in the North Central London sector remained significantly challenging as
services were overwhelmed at the moment. The Committee was able to take
good assurance that the Wood Green Community Diagnostic Centre would make
a positive impact on local people’s health and on waiting times.

Board Assurance Framework (BAF) — Quality entries

The Committee discussed the BAF and agreed a recommendation to change the
likelihood score for the entry Quality 1 from 3 to 4, giving a total score of 16 for
this risk. The rationale for the change included significant overcrowding in the
Emergency Department, general operational pressures across all services
including staffing pressures and the factthat there had been an Opel 4 status in
place for a number of weeks.

Risk Register (Quality and COVID-19 risks)

The Committee noted the progress being achieved in the review and prioritisation
of risk register entries so that key risks were clearly identified and related to
mitigating work taking place. During discussion of risk entries, the Committee was
apprised that work was being taken forward by the estates and facilities team to
either provide chiller cabinets or to review the ventilation in ward drug rooms. The
Committee agreed that the Director of Environment be asked to attend all its
meetings going forward.

Quarter one, 2022/23 Learning from deaths report

The Committee considered the report and noted that, during the period 1 April to
30 June 2022, there were 105 adult inpatient deaths reported at Whittington
Health. During quarter one, 22 adult structured judgement reviews were
requested and 14 had been completed and presented at departmental mortality
meetings. Committee members were informed that there was one patient death in
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quarter one which had been evaluated to be more than likely to be avoidable.

The learning from this patient highlighted the need to promptly intervene surgically
in patients with incipient large bowel obstruction and clearly counsel patients. The
Committee also took assurance that the Summary Hospital-level Mortality
Indicator (SHMI) for the data period April 2021 to March 2022 at Whittington
Health was 0.91. Since the report was issued, the SHMI had fallen to 0.88, just
above the threshold to be in the 15 NHS trusts who nationally had better than
expected mortality rates.

Separately, the Committee was updated on the receipt of a Prevention of Future
Deaths’ (PFD) notice following a Coroner’s inquest. The case involved an elderly
patient who was not escalated and there was a lack of information that the patient
was taking anti-coagulation medicine. The Coroner had asked why a mortality
review had not been completed and the reasons for this not taking place were
being investigated and was not assured that the clinician had reflected the
treatment choices available. The PFD notice and a report on this case would be
brought to a future Committee meeting.

Quarter two, 2022/23 Quality report
The Committee welcomed a detailed report and was able to take good assurance
from the quarterly Quality report and noted the following issues:

e Positive initial feedback from the quality assurance visit to the cervical
screening service. Further actions being taken in this area included the
recruitment of a Colposcopy Consultant and additional administrative staff
and also insourcing arrangements to help bring colposcopy waiting times
down

e Good work being taken forward as part of the Better Never Stops initiative
including positive feedback received as part of a review of Teignmouth
Road. During quarter three, there had been weekly walk arounds in
maternity services to help prepare for an inspection by the Care Quality
Commission

e Focussed work continuing to take place as part of the Pressure Ulcer
Improvement plan, despite vacancies and sickness absence levels in the
team

e Clinical harm reviews were progressing well, and no harm had been
identified in the cancer pathway

e The level of incidents reported remained below pre-Covid average levels.
However, a high proportion involved abusive behaviour and needed
intervention by security staff. The Trusthad recently agreed a revised
Violence and aggression policy and a significant amount of work had also
taken place with staff in community services regarding the reporting of
violence and aggression and racial incidents from patients

Committee members were also updated on:

e Work taking place to tackle the backlog of incidents which met the Duty of
Candour requirements. It was noted that more than a third of the
outstanding Duty of Candour incidents were pressure ulcers and actions to
address this were also included in the Pressure Ulcer Improvement plan
being led by the Deputy Chief Nurse

e Additional resource and support being provided to the Patient Experience
Team at this time
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e In August 2022, the Trust was notified of negative outlier status for the
National Neonatal Audit Programme (NNAP). The outlier status refers to
the audit standard for Deferred cord clamping, and for which results were
three standard deviations from the expected measure. Assurance was
given that the Trust has undertaken a QI project including the following
measures with a very significant improvement in practice measured by a
further audit:

o Publication of a guideline on Optimal Cord management

o Intensive training of obstetric and neonatal staff including a
presentation at perinatal meeting, and simulation exercises.

o Consideration of purchase of LifeStart neonatal resuscitation trolley
NNAP have been informed of the progress.

2021/22 Medicines Optimisation annual report

The Committee took good assurance from the annual report presented by the
Chief Pharmacist. In particular, they welcomed the key achievements outlined,
including the automation of audits, the continued embedment of a patient safety
culture, including the sharing of learning in the Spotlight on Safety internal
publication, an increase in VTE risk assessment compliance to 95%, a positive
external quality assurance inspection of Pharmacy Aseptic Services and the
successful roll out of new treatments for use in sickle cell disease.

Quarter two, 2022/23 Maternity Transformation Board report
Committee members also took assurance from a report presented by the Interim
Director of Midwifery which highlighted work being undertaken in the maternity
unit. Updates included:
e The Trust had successfully implemented the seven immediate and
essential actions included in the Ockenden report
e The progress being achieved against the 13 recommendations made
following the external assurance visit, was being monitored by the
Maternity and Neonatal Transformation Programme Board
e Good progress had been achieved in meeting the requirements of the 10
Maternity Incentive Scheme standards and arrangements were in hand to
address three of the standards
e The upgrade of the Birth Centre was due to start in this financial year
e There was good evidence of sharing learning from serious incidents to help
ensure a learning culture and approach in order to prevent future incidents

Committee members welcomed the successful recruitment of 25 new midwives
who would be starting with Whittington Health by the end of the year. However,
they noted that 5 applicants had withdrawn from the recruitment process and that
there had also been four resignations. During discussion, Committee members
were informed that the reasons for the withdrawals and resignations were being
looked into — some reflected pay levels, and others were due to a relocation
elsewhere in England. Glenys Thornton welcomed the detailed report and also
fed back on a visit to the maternity service at Liverpool Women’s NHS Foundation
Trust.

Bi-annual adults and children’s safeguarding report

The Committee received and reviewed the summary of adult and children’s
safeguarding activity undertaken in the six-month period from September 2021 to
April 2022. Key points they were apprised of included the following:
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e There continued to be an increase in both the numbers of referrals of adult
cases and also their complexity

e Members of the safeguarding team were regularly involved in complex
adult safeguarding discussion to help ensure safe discharges took place

e Concerns about the importance of following specialist care plans for
residents in care homes was raised with both local Safeguarding Adults
Boards and a training session for care home managers was delivered in
partnership with the Trust’'s community matron for care homes to highlight
the difficulties care homes faced in managing increasingly complex
residents

e There had also been a similar increase in the complexity of children’s
safeguarding cases during the period with higher incidences of mental
health, substance misuse and domestic abuse and also an increase in pre-
birth referrals. The influence of social media was identified as a primary
contributory cause of many of the adolescent mental health cases being
seen

e Whittington Health continued to have robust arrangements in place to
share the learning which arose from Local Safeguarding Practice Reviews.
A significant point of learning concerned multi agency discharge planning
from acute hospitals for children admitted with suspected non-accidental
injuries. To help in this area, a North Central London working group would
be established to look at safe and effective discharge planning alongside
our partner agencies.

Nursing and Midwifery Establishment review

The Assistant Chief Nurse presented the report which assessed whether staffing
levels were compliant with national workforce safeguards’ guidance which
incorporated the National Quality Board standards. The Committee noted that the
safer staffing and skill mixes were carried undertaken in September and October
2022 for the following clinical areas: inpatient adult and paediatric wards,
Simmons House, Emergency Department, neo-natal intensive care unit, theatres
and recovery, day treatment centre and midwifery services. The Committee also
noted that work was in progress to complete comprehensive reviews of staffing
levels in community services (health visiting, school nursing, district nursing,
children and adult community nursing) and ambulatory acute services.

The Committee welcomed the conclusions of safe staffing review and noted that,
where increased investment in staff had been identified and supported by the
Chief Nurse, it would be incorporated as part of respective business plans for
integrated clinical service units. Furthermore, it was noted that separate staffing
reviews were taking place to support both the additional “flex” beds put in place
and an additional winter pressure ward.

Victoria ward action plan

The Committee was able to take good assurance from an update on progress
with the implementation of the different elements of the Victoria ward action plan,
including increased recruitment and retention, staff wellbeing, visible leadership,
discharge performance and nursing quality indicators. The Committee welcomed
the work taking place to help improve culture at monthly ward meetings and
through listening events with the Freedom to Speak Up Guardian. Both the
Committee Chair and Amanda Gibbon welcomed the improvements being made
and stated they would undertake a visit to the ward in due course.
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Lone working in mortuary report

The Committee received assurance from a report and risk assessment presented
by the Chief Pharmacist on the strengthened lone working arrangements in the
mortuary which included a standard operating procedure which took into account
arrangements for upgraded CCTV and swipe card access. The Committee noted
that the Human Tissue Authority had approved both the risk assessment and
standard operating procedure and had agreed works put in place as part of its
corrective and preventative action plan.

Serious Incidents
The Committee received an overview of Serious Incidents declared during August
and September 2022 and noted the following:

e Two Serious Incidents were declared during this period. The first case
related to the death of a patient with dysphagia who was fed orally and
aspirated. The second case involved the delayed escalation to the critical
care unit of a patient who presented at the Emergency Department
following a drug overdose

e A Never Event was declared on 27 October. This case concerned a who
patient came in for shoulder surgery which required the use of an
interscalene block. A wrong side block occurred and an investigation is
under way. The patient has no lasting physical effectsand has completed
their surgery.

e An exceptional meeting with the Chief Nurse and Medical Director was
being held to support the Integrated Clinical Service units to work through
the backlog of serios incident investigations

Patient experience strategy

The Committee discussed the draft patient experience strategy and fed back
suggestions for inclusion in the next iteration. These included an increased
perspective and feedback from our diverse patient community, particularly from
disabled people, carers, and also on tackling health inequalities.

Present:

Professor Naomi Fulop, Non-Executive Director (Committee Chair)
Dr Clare Dollery, Medical Director

Amanda Gibbon, Non-Executive Director (Vice Chair)

Baroness Glenys Thornton, Non-Executive Director

Chinyama Okunuga, Chief Operating Officer

Sarah Wilding, Chief Nurse & Director of Allied Health Professionals

In attendance:

Deborah Clatworthy, Deputy Chief Nurse

Isabelle Cornet, Interim Director of Midwifery

Tina Jegede, Joint Director of Inclusion and Lead Nurse, Islington Care Homes
Kat Nolan-Cullen, Compliance and Quality Improvement Manager

Pauline Francis, Matron, Victoria ward

Karen Miller, Head of Children’s Safeguarding
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Clarissa Murdoch, Associate Medical Director, Quality Improvement & Clinical
Effectiveness

Marielle Perraut, Assistant Chief Nurse

Theresa Renwick, Head of Adult Safeguarding

Stuart Richardson, Chief Pharmacist

Swarnjit Singh, Joint Director of Inclusion and Trust Secretary

Carolyn Stewart, Executive Assistant to the Chief Nurse

Dr Max Wills, Critical Care

Apologies:

Erum Jamall, Clinical Director, Children & Young People Integrated Clinical
Service Unit

Gillian Lewis, Associate Director, Quality Governance

Paula Ryeland, Interim Head of Patient Experience

Page 9 of 9







NHS
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NHS Trust

Meeting title

Quality Assurance Committee Date: 09/11/22

Report title

Quarterly Learning from Deaths (LfD) Report Agendaitem:

Q1, 1 April to 30 June 2022

Executive director lead

Dr Clare Dollery, Executive Medical Director

Report authors

Dr Clare Dollery, Executive Lead for Learning from Deaths.
Vicki Pantelli, Acting Business Manager to Medical Director
Ruby Carr, Project Lead for Mortality

Executive summary

During Quarter 1, 1 April to 30 June 2022 there were 105 adult inpatient
deaths reported at Whittington Health (WH) versus 115 in Q4.

22 adult structured judgement reviews (SJRs) were requested for Quarter 1
and 14 of these have been completed and presented at department mortality
meetings.

There was one death this quarter evaluated to be more than 50:50 likely to
be avoidable. The learning from this patient focused on the need to promptly
intervene surgically in patients with large bowel obstruction. Patients needed
to be counselled carefully about early intervention if they presented non-
electively with obstruction.

The Summary Hospital-level Mortality Indicator (SHMI) for the data period
April 2021 to March 2022 at Whittington Health is 0.91.

An overarching Mortality Review Group meeting took place on 11 August
2022. The meeting reviewed the learning from death reports and considered
the mortality review process as a whole including a review of the Learning
from Deaths Policy.

Purpose:

The paper summarises the key learning points and actions identified in the
mortality reviews completed for Q1, 1 April to 30 June 2022.

Recommendation(s)

Members are invited to:

e Recognise the assurances highlighted for the robust process
implemented to strengthen governance and improved care around
inpatient deaths and performance in reviewing inpatient deaths which
make a significant positive contribution to patient safety culture at the
Trust.

o Be aware of the areas where further action is being taken to improve
compliance data and the sharing of learning.

Risk Register or Board
Assurance Framework

Captured on the Trust Quality and Safety Risk Register

Report history

Presented at QGC on 25/10/22

Appendices

Appendix 1: NHS England Trust Mortality Dashboard
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2.1

2.2

2.3

3.1

3.2

Quarterly Learning from Deaths Report
Quarter 1, 2022/23: 1 April to 30 June 2022

Introduction

This report summarises the key learning identified in the mortality reviews completed for Quarter 1 of
2022/23. This report describes:

e Performance against local and national expectations in reviewing the care of patients who have
died whilst in this hospital. This report focuses on deaths of inpatients.

o The learning taken fromthe themes that emerge from these reviews.

e Actions being taken to both improve the Trust's care of patients and to improve the learning from
deaths process.

Background

In line with the NHS Quality Board “National guidance on learning from deaths” (March 2017) the
Trust introduced a systematised approach to reviewing the care of patients who have died in hospital.

https://www.england.nhs.uk/wp-content/uploads/2017/03/ngb-national-quidance-learning-from-
deaths.pdf

The Trust requires that all inpatient deaths be reviewed. The mortality review should be by a
consultant not directly involved with the patient’s care.

A structured judgementreview (SJR) should be undertaken by a trained reviewer who was notdirectly
involved in the patient’s care, if the case complies with one of the mandated criteria listed below:

Bereaved families and carers have raised a significant concern about the quality of care provision;

Staff have raised a significant concern about the quality of care provision;

Medical Examiners have identified the case for a SIR;

All deaths of patients with learning disabilities;

All inpatient deaths of patients with a severe mental illness (SMI) diagnosis. SMI is defined as

schizophrenia, schizoaffective disorders, bipolar affective disorder, severe depression with

psychosis. In addition to where these diagnoses are recorded in a patient’s records, the use of

Clozapine, Lithium and depot antipsychotic medication are indicative of these diagnoses;

e All neonatal, children and maternal deaths;

e Serious incident requiring investigation involving a patient death;

e All deaths in a service where concerns have been raised either through audit, incident reporting
processes or other mortality indicators;

¢ All deaths in areas where deaths would not be expected, for example deaths following el ective
surgical procedures;

e Deaths where learning will inform the provider’s existing or planned improvement work, for
example deaths where the patient had sepsis, diabetic ketoacidosis, or a recent fall;

e Deaths that are referred to HM Coroner’s Office without a proposed Medical Certificate of Cause

of Death (MCCD).

Mortality review Quarter 1, 2022/23

During Quarter 1,2022/23 there were 105 adultinpatient deaths reported at Whittington Health versus
115in Q4.

During Quarter 1, 2022/23 there were 0 paediatric deaths reported at Whittington Health.
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3.3  Table 1 shows the distribution of deaths by departments/teams.

Table 1: Death by Department/Team
Department/Team Number of deaths
Acute Admissions Unit (Mary Seacole North and South) 16
Cavell 12
Cloudesley 9
Meyrick 13
Critical Care Unit 14
Nightingale 13
Coronary Care Unit 9
Victoria 10
Coyle 8
Mercers 1
Child/neonatal 0
Maternal 0
Total: 105 Adults

3.4 Table 2a shows the total number of mortality reviews and SJRs required and how many of these

reviews are outstanding.

Table 2a: Total number of Mortality reviews and SJRs required

Number of Completed Reviews | Outstandingreviews
reviews required
Adult Mortality Reviews 81 15 66
Paediatric Mortality Reviews 0 NA NA
SJR 22 14 8

3.5 Table 2b provides a breakdown of SJRs required by department.

Table 2b: SJRs required for each department/team

Department Number of SJIRs

Number outstanding

Acute Admissions Unit (Mary Seacole North and South)

Cavell

Cloudesley

Meyrick

Critical Care Unit

Nightingale

Coronary Care Unit

Victoria

Coyle

O|h(WIO|(r~|W[A|FL|FIN

Mercers

OIN[W[O|N|O | |O|O|O
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Table 3: Reasons for deaths being assigned as requiring SJR during Quarter 1, 2022/23

Criteriafor SJR Number of | Completed Comments
SJRs SJRs
identified
Staff raised concerns about care 1 1
Family raised concerns about quality 2 1
of care
Death of apatient with Serious mental 4 3
illness
Death in surgical patients 0 0
Paediatric/maternal/neonatal/intra- 0 0
uterine deaths
Deaths referred to Coroner's office 0 0
without proposed cause of death
Deaths related to specific patient 2 2
safety or QI work e.g. sepsis and falls
Death of apatient with a Learning 2 2
disability
Medical Examiner concern 7 3
Serious Incident investigations 0 0
Unexpected Death 1 0
Concerns raised through audit, 0 0
incident reporting or other mortality
indicators
Definite COVID-19 Health Care 2 1
Acquired Infection (HCAI)
Probable COVID-19 HCAI 1 1 Part of outbreak on ward
Intermediate COVID-19 HCAI 1 0 Part of outbreak on ward
Total including Neonatal Deaths 22 14

3.6  Deaths requiring a structured judgement mortality review form (or equivalent tool) are reviewed by a
second independent Clinician, not directly involved with the case. The case is then discussed in the
department mortality meeting. Each SJR is fully reviewed to ensure all possible learning has been
captured and shared.

3.7  The aim of this review process is to:

e Engage with patients’ families and carers and recognise their insights as a source of learning,

improve their opportunities for raising concerns.

Embed a culture of learning from mortality reviews in the Trust.

Identify and learn from episodes relating to problems in care.

Identify and learn from notable practice.

Understand and improve the quality of End-of-Life Care (EoLC), with a particular focus on

whether patient’s and carer’s wishes were identified and met.

Enable informed and transparent reporting to the Public Trust Board with a clear methodology.

e Identify potentially avoidable deaths and ensure these are fully investigated through the Serious
Incident (SI) process and are clearly and transparently recorded and reported.
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3.8

4.1

4.2

4.3

4.4

4.5

Update on Previous Quarter’s SJRs

For Q1 April to June 2021, 19 out of 23 SJRs have now been completed.

For Q2 July to September 2021, 15 out of 24 SJRs have now been completed.
For Q3 October to December 2021, 13 out of 20 SJRs have now been completed.
For Q4 January to March 2022, 21 out of 29 SJRs have now been completed.

Mortality Dashboard

The National Guidance on Learning from Deaths gives a suggested dashboard which provides a
format for data publication by Trusts. Whittington Health has chosen to adopt this dashboard
locally. The dashboard is provided in Appendix 1 — NHS England Trust Mortality dashboard. This
dashboard shows data from 1 April 2017 onwards.

There were 105 inpatient adult deaths recorded in Quarter 1, 2022/23 at Whittington Health.

In week 26, ending 1 July 2022, 10,357 deaths were registered in England and Wales. This was
12.2% above the ONS 5-year average (2016 to 2019 and 2021). Of these deaths, 332 mentioned
COVID-19 (2.4% of all deaths). The number of deaths was 23.3% above the five-year average in
private homes (565 excess deaths), 23.3% in hospitals (403 excess deaths) and 9.7% above in care
homes (162 excess deaths).

Graph 1 Source: Oxford The Centre for Evidence Based Medicine

Total deaths registered per week Up to week ending week 26 in 2022
England and Wales Week 1
ONS Rata \ 4 o0o deaths 2015

2016

2017

2018

2019

2020

-—2021

-o— deaths 2022

Substantial drop in Wk 22 due
to the extended holiday

Week 26, 10,357 deaths
12.2% above the 5-year average

2015 & 2020 have a week 53
up to week ending January 1

The radial graph below compares all causes of deaths (including ED deaths) in the Whittington
hospital in 2018-19, 2019-20, 2020-21, 2021-22 with the year considered in this report 2022-23.

The number of deaths in Q1 2022/23 was 105 — 2 more deaths than the same quarter in the prior
year.
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4.6 There were 17 deaths in patients within 28 days of a positive COVID-19 test or with COVID-19 on
their death certificate. This comparesto 1 such death in Q1 2020/21. All of these deathsin Q1 2022/23
had pre-existing medical conditions. 3were under 70 years of age and the remainder between 70 and
100. None of these patients had learning disabilities; none had serious mental illness and none were
homeless.

Graph 2: Crude Adult Mortality comparing previous years

Crude Adult Mortality comparing previous years

140

=== April 18 to March 19
—— April 19 to March 20

=== April 20 to March 21
=== April 21 to March 22
=== April 22 to March 23

4.7 Table 4 reports the number of inpatient and ED deaths each month.

Table 4: Number of inpatient and ED deaths each month over the past 5 years

April April April April April
18to 19to 20to 21to 22to
March | March | March | March | March
Month | 19 20 21 22 23
April 34 42 112 40 45
May 37 38 46 26 28
June 33 40 22 37 49
July 25 38 24 44
August 26 45 20 43
Sept 29 33 28 37
Oct 30 37 49 45
Nov 37 48 38 46
Dec 44 45 67 42
Jan 42 43 124 45
Feb 32 40 54 31
March 48 74 23 51

Page 6 of 9



51

6.1

6.2

6.3

6.4

6.5

6.6

6.7

6.8

7.1

7.2

7.3

Summary Hospital-level Mortality Indicator (SHMI)

The Summary Hospital-level Mortality Indicator (SHMI) for the data period April 2021 to March 2022
at Whittington Health is 0.91.

Themes and learning from mortality reviews Quarter 1 of 2022/2023

The importance of considering the diagnosis of necrotising fasciitis in the differential of skin
infections was highlighted.

One patient’s death was judged more than 50:50 avoidable — the learning focused on the need to
promptly intervene surgically in patients with large bowel obstruction. Patients needed to be
counselled carefully about early intervention if they presented non-electively with obstruction.

It was noted that for one patientfast track funding for acare package to facilitate the patient returning
home to die only arrived once the patient had deteriorated to a point where they were too unstable
to be moved. Hospital based end of life care was given to a good standard.

One review highlighted that mental health review was important for those with significant mental
health issues and this was particularly important to consider in those having infrequent depot
injections of their mental health medication as their mental health may deteriorate if this is
overlooked.

Partial compliance with sepsis pathway was noted on one occasion— good for antibiotics within an
hour but note that fluid boluses and measuring urine output are also essential early actions.

Onereview highlighted the difficulty of preventing COVID-19 acquisition in hospital where wards has
positive and negative patients.

Onereview highlights the benefits of the input of the learning disabilities nurse to the care of a patient
with learning disabilities and that early contact after admission was advised. The importance of
accessing patient passports was also highlighted.

The benefits of a collaborative approach with the mental health liaison team were noted where a
patient with significant mental illness declined a number of treatments and needed frequent
reassessment of their capacity.

Dissemination of learning

This reportis considered at the Mortality Review Group attended by the mortality leads from each
specialty which allows them to disseminate onwards lessons.

Lessons from mortality reviews are included in the Trust-wide newsletter safety matters and specific
cases have been the subject of patient safety forum presentations.

Teams hold mortality review meetings to discuss local cases and share wider learning between
teams and jointly review cases
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8.1

10.

10.1

11.

111

Mortality Review Group

An overarching Mortality Review Group meeting took place on 11 August 2022. The meeting reviewed
the learning from death reports and considered the mortality review process as a whole including a
review of the Learning from Deaths Policy.

Learning from Deaths Policy

It was agreed at the last Mortality Review Group that the non-mandatory criteria for the completion of
SJRs would be updated as part of the learning from deaths policy review. It has been agreed that the
non-mandatory criteria will align with the current quality account priorities and sepsis, diabetic
ketoacidosis or a recent fall will be replaced with patients dying following treatment relating to blood
transfusion. The policy is in the process of being updated and will be presented at Policy Approva
Group in due course.

Update on Medical Examiner Service

The Lead Medical Examiner, Dr llana Samson, will be stepping down from the lead ME role but will
continue to be part of the service as a medical examiner. Recruitmentfor anew lead Medical Examiner
and a second Medical Examiner officer is being progressed.

Conclusion and recommendations

The Quality Governance Committee is asked to recognise the significant work from frontline teams
and to recognise the learning from mortality reviews.
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Description:
The suggested dashboard is a tool to aid the systematic recording of deaths and learning from care provided by NHS Trusts. Trusts are encouraged to use this to record relevant incidents of mortality, number of deaths reviewed and cases from which lessons can be

learnt to improve care.

Wh

gton Health: Learning from Deaths Dashboard - June 2022-23

i

Departme
of Health

Summary of total number of deaths and total number of cases reviewed under the Structured Judgement Review Methodology

Total Number of Deaths, Deaths Reviewed and Deaths Deemed Avoidable (does not include
patients with identified learning disabilities)

Time Series: [Start date

2017-18

ar ]

[End date

2022-23 Ql |

Total Number of deaths considered to

Mortality over time, total deaths reviewed and deaths considered tohave been potentially avoidable
(Note: Changesin recording or review practice may make comparison over time invalid)

Total
deaths

Total Number of Deaths in Scope Total Deaths Reviewed have been potentially avoidable 200
(RCP<=3) 180 A\ Death
=== Deaths
A a q 140 r \ / \ \ reviewed
This Month Last Month This Month Last Month This Month Last Month 120 7%4\7%7
———
40 25 3 4 0 0 100 v
o~~~ ~ -V
This Quarter (QTD) Last Quarter This Quarter (QTD) Last Quarter This Quarter (QTD) Last Quarter 60 > ~— AN Deaths
104 114 12 14 1 1 40 — considered
20 likely to
This Year (YTD) Last Year This Year (YTD) Last Year This Year (YTD) Last Year 0 +— y T — haveyheen
104 425 12 2 1 2 SO A A e d & & & F SO avoidable
Total Deaths Reviewed by RCP Methodology Score
Score 1 Score 2 Score 3 Score 4 Score 5 Score 6
Definitely avoidable Strong evidence of avoidability Probably avoidable (more than 50:50) Probably avoidable but not very likely Slight evidence of avoidability Definitely not avoidable
This Month 0 - This Month 0 - This Month 0 - This Month 0 = This Month 0 This Month =
This Quarter (QTD) 0 - This Quarter (QTD) 0 - This Quarter (QTD) 0 - This Quarter (QTD) 0 - This Quarter (QTD) 0 This Quarter (QTC -
This Year (YTD) 0 - This Year (YTD) 0 - This Year (YTD) 0 - This Year (YTD) 0 - This Year (YTD) 0 This Year (YTD) -

Summary of total number of learning disability deaths and total number reviewed under the LeDeR methodology

Total Number of Deaths, Deaths Reviewed and Deaths Deemed Avoidable for patients with

identified learning disabilities

Total Number of Deaths in scope
This Month Last Month
2 0
This Quarter (QTD) Last Quarter
2 3
This Year (YTD) Last Year
2 5

Total Deaths Reviewed Through the

LeDeR hodology (or eq| lent)
This Month Last Month
2 0
This Quarter (QTD) Last Quarter
2 1
This Year (YTD) Last Year
2 2

Total Number of deaths considered to
have been potentially avoidable

This Month Last Month
0 0
This Quarter (QTD) Last Quarter
0 0
This Year (YTD) Last Year
0 0
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EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

The Medicines Optimisation standards specified by the Care Commission (CQC) and
NHS Improvement require Trust Boards to receive an annual report to provide assurance
on the use of medicines within the Trust. The Trust Drugs & Therapeutics Committee
oversees medicines governance across the Organisation.

This report summarises the activities of groups and committees responsible for the
management of medicines at Whittington Health NHS Trust and describes developments
throughout the 2021-2022 year.

As a result of the COVID-19 pandemic and subsequent recovery, the NHS has been
exposed to unprecedented pressures and has rapidly evolved to provide care in new and
innovative ways. Consequently, additional focus continues to be placed on the safe and
effective use of medications during this period. The Whittington Health NHS Trust
Pharmacy team has risen to the challenge and have successfully worked locally and also
across the North Central London (NCL) health system to ensure high standards of
medicines management continues to be met, whilst also taking on new and expanded
roles linked to the provision of COVID-19 therapies and associated programmes. This has
meant that a risk-based approach has been taken to prioritise workload and balance
business as usual with COVID related priorities throughout the year.

The Drugs & Therapeutics Committee (D&TC) has overseen the Trusts formulary
throughout the year and has ensured the timely addition of all relevant NICE Technology
Appraised medicines to the formulary. The group continues to work closely with the Joint
Formulary Committee for to ensure that prescribing is aligned across the Integrated Care
System A significant increase in clinical trial activity was facilitated during the year in
support of research into COVID therapies and treatment pathways.

Core medicines related policies and guidelines ratified by D&TC were reviewed and
updated as required throughout the year.

The Medicines Safety Group (MSG) continues to review medication related incidents
across the Organisation, identifying trends and supporting risk reduction. All NHS England
Patient Safety Alerts are reviewed, and their action overseen by the group. All COVID
vaccine related incidents noted across the Trust including the Local Mass Vaccination
Centre were fed into the NCL Vaccine Programme to support sector wide learning. A
thematic approach to medication safety has been agreed and will continue in 2022/23.
The trust had a positive engagement call with the CQC in year focussing on Medicines
Safety throughout COVID. The team were commended by the Regional Aseptics Quality
Assurance team for improvements and support to the COVID programme following an
external inspection in year.

Incident reporting has fluctuated throughout the year subsequent to competing COVID
related priorities. The total number of medicine incidents reported has reduced again this
year compared with last year (13%). The number of incidents rated as moderate upwards
remained similar to prior years but as a proportion of all medication incidents has
increased from 1 to 1.5%. This mirrors a reduction in incident reporting in general across



the organisation. Significant focus will be given to increasing the reporting of medication
safety related incidents in 2022/23. The majority of incidents were classed as ‘Near miss’,
‘No harm’ or ‘Low Harm’ indicating that staff are more open to reporting medicines related
incidents, which subsequently encourages learning from incidents and the proactive
implementation of safeguards. Key learning from incidents is disseminated through the
publications Medicines Matters and Spotlight on Safety throughout the year.

Work has continued in the year to implement ‘Tendable’ an enhanced digital auditing tool
in line with Internal Audit and CQC recommendations to undertake Safe and Secure
Handling of Medicines audits and Controlled Drug audits within the organisation. This will
enable robust ownership and oversight of audit outcomes and targeted action planning.
Utilisation of the tool within the organisation already ensures a consistent approach to
governance related activity. The development of a new role - Lead Nurse for Medicines
Management - which will be recruited to early in 2022 will support embedding of robust
medicines management across the organisation.

Risks relating to medicines are managed through the MSG and Pharmacy Risk Register.
The top risks are reviewed regularly at the Divisional Board meeting and ICSU Quarterly
Performance Reviews. All risks are under constant review and are being actively
managed. Updates on mitigations in place are noted within the risk register.
Implementation of temperature-controlled cabinets, enhanced security and storage
arrangements for medicines across the trust continue and intend to complete in 2022/23.

Optimising the safe and effective use of medicines is a key component of the Digital
Pharmacy programme. Whilst initial work with System C was paused last year, significant
progress has been made in support of readiness for upgrade of the existing Electronic
Prescribing and Medicines Administration (EPMA) Solution CareFlow Medicines
Management (CMM) v8 SP1 which was launched in June 2022. A new anticoagulant
electronic health record system was successfully implemented in Q4 enhancing patient
care and safety within this service through improved interoperability with Trust and GP
systems. VTE risk assessment compliance has significantly improved across the
organisation following close working with IMT and enhancement of digital processes.
Whittington Health were the first Trust in North Central London to go-live with the NHS
Discharge Medicines Service (DMS) which involves suitable patients that meet pre-set
criteria being referred to their nominated community pharmacy digitally utilising our EPMA
solution. This is a National Medication Safety priority and will facilitate safer transfer of
care across boundaries. It will become a CQUIN in 2022/23.

Medicine’s expenditure overall saw a 15% increase year on year, with a 12.5% increase
non-cancer PbR excluded drug expenditure and a 25% increase in cancer related PbR
expenditure. This increase has been driven through increased activity year on year as the
trust supports recovery post COVID and following developments within Cancer Services.

In support of local partnership working and developing a cross sector workforce, we
hosted 4 Preregistration Trainee Pharmacy Technicians (PTPTs) on a cross sector
programme of training with a local Mental Health Trust and GP Federations. We had one
trainee pharmacist complete a cross sector Foundation Year training programme with



Haringey Federation. We will continue to develop cross sector roles and rotations in
2022/23.

Whittington Pharmacy CIC (WPCIC), a Wholly Owned Subsidiary of Whittington Health
NHS Trust, completed its fifth year of trading with a positive financial position, clean audit
opinion and continued to demonstrate agility in the provision of medicines to patients
during COVID and financial sustainability.

The optimisation of medicines use throughout COVID19 at Whittington Health NHS Trust
continues to be a success this year and has seen significant enhancement in partnership
working both internally and externally across the Integrated Care System. We will be
refreshing our pharmacy and medicines optimisation plans in support of the learning and
with a view to the future and living with COVID in 2022/23.



1.0 INTRODUCTION

Medicines management encompasses a range of activities intended to improve the way
that medicines are selected, procured, prescribed, dispensed and administered.

This report summarises the activities of groups and committees responsible for the

management of medicines at Whittington Health and describes developments throughout
the 2021/2022 year and plans for 2022/23.

2.0 STRATEGY, LEADERSHIP AND GOVERNANCE

2.1 STRATEGY AND LEADERSHIP

The Executive Lead for Medicines Optimisation (MO) at Whittington Health NHS Trust is
the Medical Director. The Chief Pharmacist in conjunction with the Chief Nurse & Director
of AHPs and their corresponding teams work closely to support the MO agenda across
the organisation and implementation of the Pharmacy and Medicines Optimisation
Strategy (Appendix 1). This strategy outlines key areas of focus for the current and future
3-5 years aligned to the trust objectives and will be further refined over the next year to
align with the development of the ICS and NCL wide Improving Pharmacy and Medicines
Optimisation agenda.

The NCL Medicines Optimisation Network (MON) has a ‘Vision to improve the health and
wellbeing of people living in NCL, through the best use of medicines and pharmacy’. Two
principal committees sit within the network: the Joint Formulary Committee (JFC) and the
Medicines Optimisation Committee (MOC). To support integrated working across the
region, these Committees include healthcare professional representation from primary
care, provider Trusts (secondary care, tertiary care and mental health) and commissioning
organisations. This arrangement provides the NCL MON with cohesive strategic
medicines optimisation leadership across the sector ensuring the strategic direction and
implementation of a co-ordinated ICS wide IPMO strategy in response to the NHSE 2019
Long Term Plan and People Plan.

The MOC has established sub-groups to lead on specific programmes of work, including
Shared Care, Guidelines & Pathways and the IPMO transformation domains. Short Life
Working Groups (SLWG) are created as needed, including the COVID-19 NCL Pharmacy
Cell to address regional issues and deliver a regular update to NHS London throughout
the pandemic. The figure below provides a summary of medicines related Committees,
Sub-Groups and Short Life Working Groups across the NCL footprint, highlighting the
relationship between the MOC and each of these. The Trust is well represented at all
levels throughout the MON



Figure 1: Schematic of the Committees and Working Groups across the NCL within NCL
forming the Medicines Optimisation Network
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2.2 GOVERNANCE

Locally, the Whittington Health Drug and Therapeutics Committee (DTC) provide multi-
disciplinary leadership to ensure appropriate management of medicines and the
continuous improvement in the safe use of therapies within the organisation. This includes
both acute and community settings.

The DTC meet every 2 months to consider new drugs applications, Patient Group
Directions (PGD), medicines-related guidelines, ratification of treatments approved by
NCL JFC and NICE, and any other issues concerning medicines management in the
Trust. Several Trust groups report to DTC (see organogram below).

Increase the perspectives and feedback we receive from our diverse patient community
The DTC also work collaboratively with the North Central London Medicines Optimisation
Network (NCL MON), particularly with the NCL Joint Formulary Committee and the NCL
Medicines Optimisation Committee. This collaborative work with NCL MON includes for
example: local implementation of JFC and MOC decisions; sharing of information about
local use of drugs or previous DTC decisions which may support JFC evaluations; review
of draft JFC and MOC documents and gathering of local experts’ opinion; maintenance of
NetFormulary (NCL formulary platform).
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Figure 2. DTC reporting organogram.

*Note additional reporting arrangements:

e The Medical Gases Group formally reports to the Health & Safety Committee, with patient safety
related aspects escalated via the DTC. The MGG will provide a report twice a year to the DTC.

e The Medicines Safety Group formally reports to the Drugs & Therapeutics Committee, but also
reports twice a year to the Patient Safety Committee.

e The Antimicrobial Stewardship Group formally reports to the Infection Prevention and Control
Committee but shares quarterly reports with the DTC.

DTC in 2021/22:

e 6 regular meetings held; 1 ad-hoc meeting to discuss Medicines Policy.

e 23 documents reviewed and approved among medicines-related guidelines, PGDs
and medicines policy. For example, this included approval of a PGD, with
supporting guideline, for the supply of aspirin to pregnant women at risk of pre-
eclampsia, to ensure alignment with NICE guidance and increased access to
treatment by patients.

e 60 NCL JFC and 36 NICE treatments ratified and added to the WH formulary
(pending further actions if relevant). This included crizanlizumab, a new agent
approved by NICE for preventing recurrent sickle cell crises in patients aged 16 or
over, which will have significant impact on our patient population (Whittington
Health is a haemoglobinopathy specialised centre). A new guideline was also
produced to support the implementation.

e 108 requests for ‘one-off’ use of non-formulary drugs were reviewed, 80 approved.



e Oversight of controlled drugs usage, medicines management audits, antimicrobial
stewardship, drug budget and cost pressures and COVID-19 vaccination.
The DTC continued to be instrumental for the internal approval of COVID-19 treatments
and vaccination. As new evidence emerged and national guidance was updated,
guidelines, PGDs and other supporting documents were rapidly produced/reviewed and
approved by DTC, ensuring patients had access to the most cost-effective, evidence-
based treatments and vaccination.

3.0 SAFETY

3.1 MEDICINES SAFETY GROUP

The Medicines Safety Group (MSG) meets every two months and reports into the Drugs
and Therapeutics Committee (DTC) and Patient Safety Group (PSG). The MSG consists
of representatives of different staff groups and services and is chaired by the Deputy
Chief Nurse.

Standing items on the agenda include review of medication incidents reported on Datix,
report on medication incidents referred to the Serious Incident Executive Advisory Group
(SIEAG), MHRA and company drug alerts and NHS England Patient Safety Alerts.

Themed meetings have been carried out during 2021/22 — themes have included,
controlled drugs, medications and Parkinson’s Disease, the switch to enoxaparin for VTE
prophylaxis, gentamicin prescribing and the new NHS steroid emergency card. Focusing
on key themes has enabled a more targeted approach to medicine safety, that reflect the
wider patient safety agenda for WH. As a result of this focus, there have been Trust wide
initiatives to try and improve the safety around some of these higher risk areas.

During Q1 of 2021, the Trust focused on a CD awareness week which highlighted some
of the key learning points relating to the safe handling, prescribing and administration of
CDs. This was a truly multidisciplinary, multi modal approach and involved the delivery of
digital and in person teaching sessions, engagement from Metropolitan Police colleagues
and the launch of an intranet hub for controlled drugs to support staff with some of the
more frequently encountered issues when handling CDs.

Another key piece of work linked to the MSG focus areas saw the delivery of a Trust wide
educational event linked to the provision of Parkinson Disease